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       Wayne County Soil and Water Conservation District 823 S. Round Barn Rd., Suite 1, Richmond, Indiana 47374
Phone (765) 966-0191 Ext. #3 Fax (855) 391-1922
www.waynecountyswcd.org
Minutes

Board of Supervisors

8:00 am, February 2, 2016
Members present:
Others Present:
Eric Snyder, Chairperson
Raquel Baker, District Technician
Cathy Becker, Vice-Chairperson
LuAnne Holeva, Conservation Ed Coordinator
Steve Hayes, Jr., Secretary
Zach Lee, Watershed Coordinator
Scott McCarty, Member                                                          Brett Stewart, District Coordinator/Treasurer
Pam Earlywine, Member                                                       
Sarah Monroe, Conservation Ed Intern


Brenda Gettinger, ISDA Resource Specialist

Brad Bihl, Associate Supervisor

Glen Gentry, Community Member
Open Meeting:  Cathy Becker, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 8:10 am.  LuAnne Holeva introduces intern Sarah Monroe to the Board.
Election of Officers: Scott McCarty motions to nominate Eric Snyder as Chairperson.  Steve Hayes, Jr. seconds, and Eric Snyder accepts nomination as Board Chairman.  Pam Earlywine motions to nominate Cathy Becker as Vice Chairperson.  Scott McCarty seconds, and Cathy Becker accepts nomination as Board Vice Chairperson.  Scott McCarty motions to nominate Steve Hayes, Jr. as Board Secretary.  Cathy Becker seconds, and Steve Hayes, Jr. accepts nomination as Board Secretary.  Pam Earlywine motions to designate Brett Stewart as Treasurer.  Steve Hayes, Jr. seconds, and Brett Stewart is designated as District Treasurer.    
January Meeting Minutes:  Cathy Becker motions to approve the January 2016 meeting minutes.  Steve Hayes, Jr. seconds the motion. Minutes approved.
Financial Report:  Brett Stewart informs the Board that the petty cash receipts are available for review from last month’s claim for petty cash. Brett states that the 2015 sales tax payment was made, and that the bulk of deposits were for Annual Meeting tickets and Conservation Farming Workshop donations.  Brett advises that a report on the Annual Meeting income and expenses will be available at next month’s meeting.  Brett asks the Board if it is comfortable receiving a company donation by direct deposit.  Scott McCarty states that the direct deposit donation would be ok as long as the EFT enrollment form and W-9 that has been requested is being sent to a CFO or another authorized person at the company.  Steve Hayes, Jr. states that a fund can be set up at the Wayne County Foundation for credit card donations.  Raquel asks how the funds are routed.  Steve states that Hayes Arboretum just requests the funds when they need them for educational purposes.   The Accounts Payable Voucher Register/Claims and Financial Report were submitted for approval. A motion was made by Pam Earlywine and seconded by Scott McCarty and carried; all claims and financial reports approved.    
Action Items:
· Camera purchase: Zach Lee distributes camera options from Best Buy.  Zach recommends the Nikon cameras because of their higher megapixel count, which is helpful for cropping and zooming in.  Zach has received approval from IDEM to use $334.20 in unspent funds for water testing supplies toward the camera purchase.  Zach and Raquel recommend the camera bundle, because flash and an extra battery comes with it.  Zach states the Nikon D3300 Digital SLR has higher frame per second count for action shots.  Steve Hayes, Jr. asks about insurance. Zach states that it comes with a one year warranty but he can purchase a three year warranty.  Pam Earlywine motions for approving $210 additional for the purchase of a camera bundle of the staff's choosing. Cathy Becker seconds.  Motion approved.
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Action Items cont’d 
· Computer purchase: Raquel states that her current computer was purchased in Feb. 2012 and only has a four year warranty.  USDA IT Specialist Teri Murphy stated that after the warranty expires, repairs would be paid for by the SWCD, but the USDA will still service the computer.  Raquel states that new AutoCAD software being used by NRCS is having issues on newer computers.  Raquel is tabling the request for a new computer until she has more information on what the system requirements will be on running this new software.  Raquel states that the last computer cost $1,903.00. Raquel explains she cannot use the old computer as backup after a new one is received.
· External hard drive purchase:  Due to problems with one she has had for several years, she is now using the office hard drive.  LuAnne will be taking it to Teri Murphy when she goes to get her LincPass renewed Wednesday, but Teri is pessimistic that there is anything that can be done to make it reliable again. Steve Hayes, Jr. asks about how office files are currently backed up, and LuAnne states that files are backed up on the FSA server, with older files being removed to the external hard drives in order to free up space. Steve recommends a Seagate brand external hard drive. He states a four terabyte hard drive is $150 and Hayes Arboretum has only used 1% of the storage after considerable time.  LuAnne states one terabyte should be sufficient.  Pam Earlywine motions for approving $100.00 to purchase a new external hard drive.  Scott McCarty seconds and the motion is approved.  
· QuickBooks Online: Brett distributes information comparing various QuickBooks Online plans.  Brett advises that he thinks the basic plan would be sufficient for the District’s needs.  This plan costs $13/month, though a promotional price may make it only $11/month for the first year.  The Board asks about how the information is backed up and Raquel states that she knows that reports can be exported, but is not sure about how other information is backed up.  However, she states that the parent company is the same one that operates TurboTax, and believes that the security is similar to a bank’s online security.  Pam motions to approve $200 this year for a QuickBooks Online subscription. Cathy Becker seconds and the motion is approved.
Old Business:
· Annual Conference review:  Cathy Becker states that State Rep. Tom Saunders and State Sen. Jeff Raatz both came and there was good dialogue with them.  Cathy states the most interesting workshop she attended was about working with the Amish.  The presenters shared that working with the Amish depends on ability to work with the Bishop who presides over 30-40 families. Bishops are chosen by drawing the short straw, and are chosen for life.  The Amish do care about stewardship of the land, but often cannot accept federal funds because they don't have checking accounts. Respect is key, such as leaving cell phone behind when working with them.  Some Amish will interact with women, others will not.  Stories of best successes by SWCDs was having equipment, like pull type drills and post hole diggers, available for use.  Cathy states there was a lot of focus on cover crops, but still need 5 more years of data to really see if it's cost effective.  
Steve Hayes, Jr. states that after seeing the awards luncheon, it would be really neat to get some of our events and projects submitted for recognition.  LuAnne stated she learned that CWI grant applications can be done by a single county now.  Brett Stewart stated that he enjoyed learning about cover crops and learned about creating Google Hangouts and webinars to post on YouTube as well.  
· Annual Meeting review: The Board agreed that the event went well, with the only critique being that next year there should be a more diverse selection of desserts, especially one without nuts.
· Envirothon teams: LuAnne states that, so far, two teams from Indiana Academy are registered for the East Central Regional Envirothon.  Zionsville and Fayette schools are interested.  LuAnne is looking into Hometowne Catering providing the food, DOT Foods- cookies, and Kroger- fruit. This is the 25th anniversary of Envirothon so LuAnne is thinking about offering 25th anniversary cupcakes. Setup is on March 1, at 1pm.  Steve Hayes, Jr. had meeting with New Creations about possibly supplying a team for Envirothon in the future.
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New Business
· 2016 NACD educational materials: LuAnne states that Susan Schultz has been let go from the NACD.  She was in charge of the education store.  It doesn't look like they will have printed materials, so we will likely have to print materials ourselves.  It may be possible to get old materials from Susan.  Cathy Becker states that at the IASWCD Region meeting at Annual Conference we were told there was a lot of leftover material. Steve asks if it would be possible to store things over at the State Hospital, where Jayson Waterman is located on the second floor.  The Board agrees to explore this possibility if a large quantity of materials is obtained.
· Spring Fundraiser:  LuAnne requests that the Board approve holding a wildflower sale in late March to early April, with April 18th as the prospective pick up date.  She states that she would be contacting Spence nursery for the flowers.  We have to buy 36 plants (a flat) for each species.   We would sell any leftovers at Family Earth Day on April 18th.  
Brenda Gettinger and Cathy Becker leave the meeting.
Steve Hayes, Jr. states that he would be happy to promote it at the Arboretum.  Scott motions for approval to hold the spring fundraiser.  Pam Earlywine seconds, motion approved.  
Cathy Becker rejoins the meeting and Pamela Earlywine leaves the meeting.  The meeting is suspended in order to have meeting with County HR employees Kim Parker and Pam Hicks.

Meeting resumes.
Monthly Reports:

District Coordinator Report:  

Brett Stewart reports:

· This past month was primarily focused on preparing for Annual Meeting and completing annual financial reports.  
NRCS Report:  

Brett Stewart reports the following on behalf of Colt VanNatta: 

· There were a total of 27 Environmental Quality Incentives Program (EQIP) applications submitted by the cut off, Jan. 22, to be considered for funding in April.  The applications varied from projects for specialty crops (vegetables), confined livestock, written mgmt. plans, pasture, forestland, and cropland (corn/beans) projects.  At this time selections are scheduled to occur in mid-April.  Anyone can still submit applications at any time but they won’t be considered for funding this spring.  More funds may become available in 2016 but I’m recommending to individuals submitting applications to start planning for 2017.
· There are still hopes that the District Conservationist position in Wayne Co. will be advertised soon, but as of today it hasn’t been advertised.
Educator’s Report 
LuAnne Holeva reports:

· LuAnne decided not to attend the HASTI conference.  Needs to take a class or classes this summer to renew her teaching license.
· Will pick up INPAWS brochures later this month.  
· Union Co. SWCD Office Administrator/Coordinator position posted. 16 hours/week at Connersville office. 
· Tomorrow getting new LincPass and dropping off hard drive.  
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Technician Report:

Raquel Baker reports:

· EPRI (Ohio River Basin WQTP) has forestry initiative they want to start this spring, focusing on private lands.  Raquel thought of Whitewater Valley Land Trust and Hayes Arboretum as possible applicants, but not sure if non-profits would qualify.  This program may cover practices or allow applicants that EQIP would not. $500 per acre for tree plantings.  Must follow NRCS specs, though the practices do not have to be 100% forestry.  Practice could be along riparian area, with a cattle exclusion.  The program could pay for windbreaks.  Raquel is not sure about availability of seedlings at the state nursery.  Raquel is tracking hours spent on Ohio River Basin project and still wants to be a part of this program.
· Current tasks: Preparing for Conservation Farming Workshop Feb. 18th from 8-12pm.  Setup on the 17th at 1pm. Waterway design. Soils presentation at Envirothon. 
· Full report can be found on the website.
Watershed Coordinator’s Report:  

Zach Lee reports: 
· Last month’s tasks included: working on Annual Meeting slideshows and award winner introductions.  Finished quarterly report. Submitted annual report and press release. Submitted monthly report.
· Cost share program applications due Feb. 5th.  
· Upcoming task: Conduct watershed steering committee third week of February.  Need to schedule another field day.  Will be doing Envirothon presentation about aquatics and watersheds. End of March-April, storm drain labeling. Will take Earlham students on conservation tour demonstrating river health on Feb. 16th from 10a-12p.  
 A motion is made by Cathy Becker, seconded by Steve Hayes, Jr., and carried to adjourn the meeting at 10:07 am.

 Minutes recorded and submitted by Brett Stewart.

 Minutes approved: Dated: ___________             
 X__________________________

                   
 X___________________________



 X___________________________   
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